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ANNUAL DINNER MEETING - MONDAY, NOVEMBER 10
The members present at the September meeting voted to hold the annual chapter dinner meeting on November 10. at the Dixie Courtyard restaurant on US I in Cocoa.

As a group, the club is to select two meat entrees (from a choice of seven) to be served on the buffet table. It was decided that the selection of the two meat dishes will be made at the October meeting, thus allowing the entire membership to have input. If you cannot be present at the meeting but would like to provide your input, you may call Chuck Billings by 5 PM, October 13th at 783-7049.

The choices are: (Our club must select 2 of these)

•
Glazed Ham Steak with Pineapple Sauce

•
Roasted Chicken with Herbs

•
Broiled Mahi with Lemon

•
Roasted Pork with Brown Gravy

•
Chopped Sirloin with Mushroom Gravy

•
Veal Cutlet with Brown Gravy

•
Cubed Steak with Onion Gravy

The other selections in the buffet will include rice, potatoes, a California vegetable medley, tossed salad, iced tea or coffee, rolls and butter, and a variety of desserts.

The cost if dinner will be $14.00 each, including tax and gratuity. You are encouraged to bring your spouse, friend, or other guests.

Reservations will be needed. If you plan to attend the November 10 dinner, but will not be at the October meeting to sign up, please call Chuck Billings 783-7049.
PRESIDENT’S MEMO TO STOCKHOLDERS
As I pointed out in last month’s report, the aim of the engineer in this case was to run the fireman off the job prior to Friday so he (the fireman) wouldn’t qualify for the deadhead and layover that accrued to the job, this being 2 extra days pay or more. Of course on Friday, the engineer could let it all hang out since this man would get the big money and REALLY had to suffer. I looked in my old timebook and see that the engineer in question was J. Cooney. (Joe, I think.) He probably had suffered when he was working as a fireman in steam days and by God, he was going to make his fireman suffer NOW.

I had been on the job Tuesday (the watch incident), Wednesday (had the watch), and of course, Thursday morning was dying of curiosity to see what old man Coney would come up with. It didn’t take long to see that I’d be tested on my efficiency as a fireman since I noticed Mr. Cooney puttering around the air tanks checking to see if I’d blown the condensation out by opening the valve at the bottom of the tank. On entering the cab he greeted me with, “You got steam through the train?” “Yes, how about supplies? Are there enough fusees and torpedoes?” “Yes”, into the boiler room yelling, “How about wiping rags?” “Yup.” Took the lid of the can of drinking water and checked for ice. Finally, mumbling and burping to himself like a partially dormant volcano he took his seat and yelled “Well, let’s go!” ~‘OK with me, Joe” and off we went for Hoboken.

By Friday, it was a draw, I had stuck it out and it was pointless to continue with his pettiness or perhaps he just couldn’t think of anything else to yell about. I suppose we could have had an impromptu Book-of-Rules quiz in the cab before leaving Wanaque but I’ve noticed one thing about chicken s--t characters... they usually aren’t too sharp themselves and shy away from the nitty-gritty of railroading.

We passed through Great Notch and after a few more stops began getting yellow signals - I guess the train in front of us was losing time due to a heavy load of commuters. When we got to West Arlington and made the stop, there was a fusee sputtering out on the track in front of us. By the time we’d boarded everyone, the fusee itself was burned out and we got the whistle to go but Cooney made no effort to release the brake. This was STRANGE! I didn’t comment but after a minute or 2, here came 2 more toots from the conductor. Finally from the engineer’s side I heard, “WELL?” “Well, what?” Joe-“I’m not going to run over a burning fusee.” I told him the fusee was burned out and we could proceed. “There’s still smoke there”, he said, and it was true, the tie was smoking a little. I asked what he wanted me to do about that (by now the conductor was probably frantic, but he didn’t come up to the headend). “I want you to put that fire out!” said my engineer. Following his instructions, I picked up the can of drinking water and walked out on the running board of the 900 class and then leisurely proceeded up the track East of the station and poured the contents on the smoldering crosstie. I then walked back to the engine and threw the empty water can on the floor of the cab. When I sat down, Joe whistled off without a word and we went down the hill, across the meadows, and over the drawbridge. Passing West End tower I began to think what to say if I was asked about the delay to our train, but I guess everybody was used to this guy’s antics because it was like nothing happened. After the return trip to Wanaque that afternoon 1 marked up on a yard job in Jersey City and told the caller NEVER to pull this on me again. At least I got the deadhead and layover money. I wondered what happened to the next poor fireman to work with this guy.

This isn’t the end of the story. Several weeks later I was firing for Charlie Green and he told me how another new fireman caused trouble for old man Cooney. To understand will take a little background for those of you who aren’t familiar with the Greenwood Lakes line from the cab of an engine. Sooooo - when you exit the Bergen Hill tunnels, West End tower lines you up for the former ERIE railroad and puts you on the furthest left-hand track in order to drop you down onto the level of the drawbridge over the Hackensack river which bridge is around a curve to the left. Prior to coming to the bridge home signal, there is a signal which is (or was) always on an APPROACH (yellow) indication. With the RS-3 running with the long hood forward, this particular signal was not visible to the engineer until the train was around the curve and therefore was the responsibility of the fireman to call it properly. On the afternoon in question, Mr. Cooney and his virginal fireman were approaching the signal when the fireman called out, “DANGER, DANGER!!"" Cooney bigholed the brakes and ran across the cab to see - A YELLOW SIGNAL. After a few choice words not normally heard in Sunday school, the brakes were released and the train proceeded over the bridge and up the hill. Without saying anything further, Mr. Cooney arranged to have RFE Isham riding the next afternoon and once again, the new fireman called “DANGER, DANGER”. After putting the train in emergency, Cooney jumped up and got in Lester Isham’s face and yelled, “What the hell do you do in that office? Shake their hand and qualify them for passenger service?” The rest is lost to history, but I thought Cooney got what he deserved for being so cussed and mean. None of the experienced men would work with him if they could bid ANY other job so he got stuck with all inexperienced firemen.

Shortly after this little episode I was able to place on one of the Caldwell branch passenger jobs and as we came down into Great Notch we saw Cooney’s train from Wanaque sitting in front of the station with smoke and steam coming from the hood of the 900 class. Cooney and his fireman were on the ground near the engine engaged in a yelling match and we were ordered to couple on and take his train with us into Hoboken. So you see - there IS a divine justice up there.

See you at the meeting.

Regards,

Walter E. Smith

MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 2003 MEETING
The meeting was called to order at 7:04 PM, September 8th 2003. President Walt Smith presided. No guests were present.

Treasurer’s Report — Bob Selle gave the Treasurer’s report. Chuck Beckner moved to approve the report with a second by Alkus. The motion passed.

Approval of Minutes — Hal Greenlee asked to correct his earlier report that Fred Rose would no longer sponsor the Eau Gallie model railroad show after December. Hal said that he had talked to Fred after the August meeting. Fred corrected Hal’s false impression in regard to Fred organizing the show. Fred will continue to organize the shows. Walt Smith in respect for Fred’s long support for the chapter humorously suggested that Hal be tortured and left tied to the tracks. Hal said there would be good parking and real food at the new location at the Azan Shrine on Eau Gallie Blvd. No vote was taken on approval of the minutes.

Old Business —

•
Tom Hammond reminded the Chapter that there is a national board meeting October 17 through 19 at the Holiday Inn in Ronkonma (Long Island) NY. The meeting is open to any chapter member. Anyone interested contact Tom Hammond for details.

•
Chuck Billings reported that he visited the Dixie Courtyard Restaurant. The restaurant has a nice banquet room and can host a dinner meeting buffet. Discussion followed. Walt Smith made a motion to reserve the banquet room for the November dinner meeting which was seconded by Hal Greenlee. The motion passed. Chuck reported that the Dixie offered 6 entree choices, and several starch choices for the buffet. The chapter must select two of those at the next meeting. Chapter members are strongly encouraged to attend the October meeting to participate in the meal menu selection.

•
Walt Smith solicited suggestions for dinner speakers at the November meeting some possibilities were discussed. The decision was deferred until the October meeting.

New Business — The writer reported that he had viewed an excellent program on the era of the streamlined passenger trains on PBS. The writer indicated that he would be happy to inform chapter members of scheduled television programs by email. The writer collected e-mail addresses during the meeting. Any others would like email notification TV programs please notify the writer at s2choochoo@earthlink.net or marharl@earthlink.net.

Reports and Announcements — Bob Selle reported that FEC GP9 was sold to Rinker Materials in Miami who also has former

FEC 233 that has been renumber to 1200: GP9 655 was sold to the IRTX (Automobile transfer facility) operation at Space

Coast Regional Airport.

Book Raffle — The raffle prize was the book Rapid Transit Systems by Christopher Chant edited by John Moore. The winner was Walt Smith.

Program — The program was the video Steam in the Snow steam on the old Western Maryland.

OCTOBER BOOK RAFFLE
The book to be raffled at the October meeting is Passenger Trains by Christopher Chant. It has lots of neat pictures of passenger trains from around the world.

ELECTRONIC NOTEPAD
By Dave Klein

Once in a while I hunt for a soapbox to stand on and want to ramble about some subjects: Recent newspaper articles are highlighting the projected cost for the High Speed Rail Project at $2 Billion. It looks like it may be on the ballot again come November 2004. This scenario comes up frequently, where critics (never supporters) will bring up the costs if a rail project is contemplated. The number is always large; a billion of anything, even jelly beans, is a lot. Somehow the fact that at least half of the money or even 80% might be from Uncle Sam is never mentioned. The other side also presents a problem: once construction starts, it’s almost impossible to stop, no matter how much it costs. (Picture Boston’s Big Dig.) The supporters even if only 51% voted in favor will tout the “mandate” for the project. Fortunately, when the project is finally completed, most systems will exceed projections, given enough time as the population shifts to take advantage of the rails. That’s when both sides will shake hands for the photographers and claim credit.

In addition, Orlando has this 20/20 taxing proposal and the results will be known about the time you read this. The increased sales taxes are supposed to help Orlando’s transit and roads. How many lanes can they put on 1-4? Put away the soapbox, Dave.

But, if one of the proposals touted during Mayor Hood’s tenure was started a few years ago, we might be able to ride a Light Rail system in Orlando now. And it would have cost half of what it would cost today. That’s the type of risk that the Ybor City’s TECO group took and they have a “heritage” trolley system. Well, your intrepid reporter finally commenced a Road Trip to Ybor City to ride the system. After checking with a fellow Electric Railway Clubs of Florida member (Thanks, Clem!) as to their status and directions, a recent Saturday was spent driving the 131 miles from Cocoa Beach to Ybor City. I found a parking spot after waiting a while (bring quarters!) near one end of the line and had a really nice time riding, videotaping, and photographing the cars. The line’s not very long but it does have the typical trolley flavor. Most of the line is on separated part of the street or some private right of way. And then there is the CSX grade crossing. Due to two “near misses” (near hits?), TECO now has a supervisory person ride the car over the crossing. When the car’s motorman gets to the crossing, the TECO supervisor gets on and calls the CSX office and they both verify that it’s safe to cross. There is a CSX flagman in an office trailer a few yards away and he controls the signal lights. Both TECO men then ride the car over the crossing and once safely across, the supervisor gets off at the next stop to ride the car going the opposite direction to do this again.

No one was around the carbarn area, so I did not venture in. (I never go inside any building without permission and always tell them when I’ve left.) The gates were open to the yard in front of their nice, new, brick building, so lots of photos and some video were taken. Two of the GOMACO Birney replica cars plus the restored Tampa single-truck Birney were out front. The Tampa Birney is being worked on by a local group; it needs brake work before being able to carry paying pass​engers. This group also has the body of freight motor (a motorized freight car used to carry packages, etc.) in a yard across from the CSX rails and right next to the TECO line. For a beautiful Saturday, it was surprising to note that no one was there. Anyhow, I had a good time, and surprisingly, my wallet didn’t lose too much weight. (Three dollars for an all-day TECO pass or $1.25 each way. Tickets are available on the cars. Note: exact change is needed for the fare.) According to the city’s Events Guide, the system will celebrate its’ First Birthday October 18-19 with free rides and birthday cake. (Info is at www.tecolinestreetcar.org.) According to my friend, ridership has exceeded expectations and expansions are in the works. That’s what I like to hear. Till next time.

STACK TALK
By Neil Moran

We’re off to a better start this month, and have some encouraging news to relate to you. First, we’ll travel north of the Canadian border to Calgary and news of the C.P. Hudson #28 16. A few weeks ago it powered a special “Golf Outing” on a circular trip out of Calgary heading west to Golden, B.C., then turned south along the Columbia River to Cranbrook. At that point the #28 16 headed east towards Lethbridge where the golf tournament took place. Just before the train arrived in Lethbridge, it had to cross the mile long high trestle over the valley. Plus crossing it a second time departing Lethbridge. It is truly one of the most spectacular engineering feats in railroad history From Lethbridge it is about a 100-mile return to Calgary. At this writing I do not know if the train made other stops and for how long. Certainly after her two-month adventure across to Toronto and return to Calgary back in July, this was the whipped cream on the cake. Now, For C.P.’s plans for the Hudson next year. News has reached me that she will be chartered by “Trains Unlimited” tours out of Calgary where it will be stored for the winter. The “Special” should leave on April 25 and stop at Lake Louise, Revelstoke, Kamloops and arrive in Vancouver on the forth day. This should work perfectly with the #28 16 departure outbound in May for her cross-country romp to Montreal. Details of this historic expedition have not been worked out as of yet. However I will keep you informed as the news comes in. By the way on that Trains Unlimited tour there is a side trip up to the Alberta Prairie Railroad in Stettler, Alberta. Upon arrival or a short time later #6060 (Bullet Nose Betty) will power a special excursion to an undetermined location. All this for $3,600 and two steam engines. What more could you ask for!

We now head east for some steam excursions out of Ontario. Certainly not as glamorous as the C.P. Hudson #28 16, but this 0-6-0 has a heart of a true champion. She’s the #9 out of St. Thomas in conjunction with the “Southern Ontario Steam Restoration Society.” Some of these trips have already run over former C.N. trackage during September. But if you can make it up, here are dates in October. Sat., Oct. 4, St. Thomas to Stratford-Guelph and Kitchner. Oct. 5 Hespeler Steam tours from over the Fergus Subdivision. Oct 6: Equipment move from Guelph to Waterloo. Oct. 7-8 train display at Waterloo. Oct. 9-18 hourly trips out of Waterloo. Sat. Oct 18 Waterloo to Elmira. Sun. Oct 19 steam one way Waterloo to London. And finally 25-26 Aymer to Courtland. Quite an adventurous schedule for a small engine. But as stated before this 0-6-0 has a heart of a true champion.

Up we go to the White Pass & Yukon Railroad where the recently restored Mikado #73 has performed beyond the expectations of the railroad after a two-year overhaul. Starting with a Trains Unlimited charter back on June 5 with a freight train, #73 has performed flawlessly ever since on its weekend excursions between Skagway, Alaska, and Bennett Lake, British Columbia.

Moving south into the state of Washington, former Great Northern P-2 Mountain #2507 was moved out of Pasco, WA to her new display site at the former Spokane, Portland & Seattle station at Wishram. All thanks to BN&SF who was willing to help out, and offered to donate the cost of the movement of the 4-8-2 by rail back to Wishram. No. 2507 began life in the fall of 1923 at the Baldwin Shops. It was one of 28 engines in the new P-2 class bought for fast passenger service. She and the other P-2’s soon had a reputation of speed, reliability, and good looks. They pulled the “Fast Mail, Oriental Limited,” and at times the “Glacier Park Limited.” At the close of the steam era #2507 was given to Wilimar, Minnesota in 1965 after escaping the scrapper’s torch in 1957 when she was pulled from service. The “Mountain” class was moved to the Klickitat County in September 1966. The engine was towed from Minnesota to Vancouver where it was repainted, and given full SP&S lettering. She languished there for 30 years slowly rusting. Occasionally it was painted by the SP&S Vancouver shop people. Mechanically it was still in good shape. In the early 1990s a group of Seattle steam enthusiasts got together to form the Northwest Railway & Locomotive Preservation Association with the goal of full restoration. After another repainting she was loaded on a barge with her tender and moved up the Columbia River to the Port of Pasco, where it was offloaded and prepared for restoration. Unfortunately it never happened due to several problems that arose. She was then leased to the Washington State Railroad Historical Society which wanted to restore and run trips. That failed to. So #2507 was moved to the Washram station until purchased by the County last year. Temporarily all hopes for running have been put on hold, as the county is spending $300,000 to ensure that it will be protected with a overhead canopy and fencing. Presently it doesn’t look like the #2507 will be fully restored for some time. Yet we can console ourselves with the fact that she will be taken care of properly in the future, and won’t be rusting away in the town of Pasco.

Down in California where the proposed trip of #3751 was to have been run this past September 21, the Central Coast Chapter is going to investigate the possibility of running another trip, in May 2004. As you know Amtrak wanted to run the excursion, but liability insurance to cover it was impossible to obtain. CMO Bib Kittel of the San Bernardino Railroad Historical Society, the operator of the former Santa Fe 4-8-4 was bitterly disappointed at the cancellation even though Amtrak went to six different companies but could not find one. Now the Central Coast Chapter NRHS is going to investigate the possibility of running another strip next spring if the insurance is available. They are also going to continue to plan for a proposed October, 2003 Siskiyou Scenic Excursion, but as of this writing that has fallen through also.

We next travel to the Cumbres & Toltec in Chama, New Mexico. Things have been going fairly well with this operation with just one train powered by Mikado #487. The Mike has held up rather well pulling a train out of Chama to Antonito one day, then Antonito back to Chama the next day. Unfortunately sometime over the Labor Day weekend the #487 had some problems and that trip had to be cancelled, as there is no other locomotive to pull out of the engine house. How bad and how long will the #487 be down is anyone’s guess. But I put in a quick phone call to the railroad and found out the #487 was only down for a few days, and is back up and operating. I also found out that she will be the only Mike running throughout this year. Several years ago I can remember the C&T having four of five locomotives at its disposal. How times have changed!!

Since this column was written in early September, the Union Pacific had scheduled a big 4-day excursion out of Cheyenne to Omaha, Nebraska. Using #3985 to power the run, it was the first time in ten years that a steam engine was pulling the consist. She was to leave on Sept. 21 and arrive in Omaha on the 25th to help celebrate that city’s “River City Roundup.” Many other activities are planned, such as a rodeo, and various bands coming in to perform. The return trip back to Cheyenne has not been posted as yet.

Up in Marquette, Michigan former LS&I #21 will be fully restored to operating condition. The 100-ton locomotive and tender has been sitting on an obscure siding in Lake Superior & Ishpeming Railroad’s west yard in Marquette, MI. for more than forty years. It has been sold to a Wisconsin railfan who plans to restore it. The new owner Michael Goodell, a real estate developer and property manager from Augusta, MI, is preparing to move the old Consol to his home in Augusta. He purchased #21 in June from John Slack of Pack Falls, Wisconsin for about $30,000 or scrap value. He vows to restore the locomotive along with his father’s help. Slack bought the 2-8-0 from a scrap dealer at auction in 1984, who had originally bought it from a Marquette based tourist railroad along with several other steam locomotives from the LS&I in the l960s. The Consol was placed in the west yards at Marquette in 1959, and literally abandoned to the elements. The Marquette & Huron Mountain Railroad was a short line that used steam up until the early 1980s, using several LS&I engines with the exception of #21. Poor old #21 remained on the siding until Mr. Godell purchased it two month’s ago. The rebuild will take (and hold on to your hat) 10 years to complete at a cost of about $100,000. I sincerely hope Mr. Godell has an oil well in his back yard. Ironically it is interesting to know how many of these LS&I 2-8-0s are running today on tourist pikes in the United States. There’s #18 and #29 at the Grand Canyon Railway, No. 33 at Nelsonville, Ohio which ran up until several years ago on the Hocking Valley Scenic R.R., and #34 now known as #734 the main steam power on the Western Maryland at Cumberland, MD. Now, if we only can resurrect some New York Central Hudson’s. Ho-Ho-Ho!!

It has now been ten glorious years since the Milwaukee Road 4-8-4 #261 has come back to life under the expert guidance of Steve Sandberg, and his group of volunteers. The first excursions date back to Sept. 18-19, 1993 on the Wisconsin Central from Fond du Lac and Stevens Point. A lot of miles of track have rolled under her drivers since then. I’d say it’s a safe bet that the #261 will be at her home town for next year’s NRHS Convention at Minneapolis-St. Paul, which will be the first time in ten years. This month she’s schedule to run over C.P. ex Milwaukee trackage on Sat.-Sun. Oct 4-5 out of Minneapolis to Winona, Minnesota. Like U.P. C.P. isn’t to interested in running steam excursions with the exception of there own #2816. Union Pacific just wants to run their #844 and #3985 over their own tracks. Presumably we may see the 4-8-4 being allowed to pull excursions on CP tracks, albeit running under Amtrak insurance. Certainly C.P. could have found a dozen ways to sink these trips. It did not!! The railroad maybe looking ahead to the NRHS Convention in Minneapolis, and the possibility of more steam activities, even using the #28 16. For sure CP will be watching closely #261 trips. So without question the 4-8-4 under Steve Sandberg will be in excellent condition. Then to the rolling stock, both Amtrak and cars belonging to the “Friends of the 261 will be modified to Amtrak certification, and be in prime condition. The volunteers assisting Amtrak on the train will be brief on all procedures such as people handling to minimize any human error. In brief, C.P. will be watching with a microscope.

The city of Victoria, Texas is our next stop and they have sold it’s long displayed Southern Pacific 2-8-2 #771 to the Grapevine Steam Railroad. The Fort Worth based excursion train known as the Tarantula, which is owned by the city of Grapevine. Despite some opposition, the Victoria city council voted to sell the Mikado to Grapevine for the paltry sum of $10.00. It will be moved north to Forth Worth for restoration in the near future. The city of Grapevine estimates it will cost between $30,000 and $50,000 to remove #771 from it’s display site and truck it to Fort Worth. Restoring her to operating condition will run in the neighborhood of $300,000. No. 771 is the third MK-5 slated for restoration. Sister #786 operated until recently on the Austin & Texas Central, and is now going under repairs to fix a crack cylinder casting. This story was reported in my last column. No. 745 is nearing completion after a long overhaul in New Orleans. The remaining MK-5 #794 is displayed in a San Antonio park.

We now return to that ongoing saga of PRR class K4 # 1361. Six month’s ago the Railroad Memorial Museum officials were hoping this Pacific would be coming back to Altoona for this years Railfest in October. We are now looking for her return in Railfest 2004, at best. Workers at the shop at Steamtown continue to uncover more areas of deterioration, extending to what was originally a three-year overhaul to a seven-year saga. Moreover, the K4 was built 85 years ago, traveled many miles for the Pennsylvania Railroad. She endured long term maintenance neglect towards the end of steam power in the 1 950s. The years it sat outdoors at Horseshoe Curve National Historic Site. So it’s not surprising the work is taking a lot longer than anticipated. Labor will continue with the cooperation of the Altoona Museum and Steamtown. The museum, which is responsible for funding the project, originally worked off a $500,000 grant to restore the K-4. Now, with a lot more money needed, the museum plans to use monies earmarked from a “Transportation Enhancement Act” grant to finish the project. I for one certainly in my lifetime would like to see this historic locomotive run once again. My, my what memories she would bring back to thousands of railfans of a bygone era.

Our final note -- a developer from Tiffin, Ohio, wants to buy the Pennsylvania depot in Richmond, Indiana. The 101-year-old station built in 1900-1901 was designed by Chicago architect Daniel Burnham. It has remained vacant since Amtrak left in 1970. “We are always looking for historic properties. It’s a gorgeous building, with so much potential, said Jim Ott,” director of acquisition and development for KG&R Construction. If the deal goes through the depot would become a commercial and residential building.

Now it’s time to thank all the people who took time to send most of the information you just read. Steve Barry (Railfan &

Railroad Magazine), John Biehn & Don Clark (Dayton RR Society), Ed Emory (Toronto, Ontario), Mike Eagleson (Glen

Ridge, NJ) and from your most obedient servant in steam, UNTIL OUR TRACKS CROSS AGAIN.

INTERESTING RAIL NEWS FROM SEPTEMBER

Selected from trains.com “newswire” (www.trains.com)

UNION PACIFIC ANNOUNCES START OF ITS HOLIDAY RUSH

OMAHA, Nebr. — The end of August is the beginning of Union Pacific’s annual holiday rush, according to president and chief operating Officer Ike Evans. He said that beginning around this time of the year, the railroad experiences an increase in the number of intermodal containers it moves containing toys, electronics, apparel, and wrapping paper from factories and ports to retailers’ distribution centers. In November, Christmas trees will begin moving via rail from logging operations in the Pacific Northwest. “We’re experiencing our annual spike in holiday shipping activity,” Evans said. “While it is still too early to determine if this is a sign of an overall economic up-tick, we are seeing an increase in business similar to previous years.”

COUPLE INDICTED IN LINK PHOTO THEFT

POUGHKEEPSIE, NY:  Conchita Link Hayes, the former wife of the noted late photographer 0. Winston Link, and her current husband Edward Hayes, have been indicted in upstate Dutchess County, New York, on charges related to the attempted sale of almost three dozen Link photographs that she stole from his collection. The 20x24-inch photographs had been given to a local antique dealer, who offered them on eBay.

“These were the same, or a portion of the same, prints that the former Mrs. Link was accused of stealing in a 1995 prosecution in Westchester County,” said Edward Whitesell, Chief of Special Investigations Bureau of the Dutchess County’s District Attorney’s Office. The pair is charged on one count of criminal possession of stolen property in the second degree, a class C felony in the state of New York, and 30 counts of criminal possession of forged instruments.

“The allegation is that someone changed the dates on the backs of the prints, all of which were identified by a month and year,” said Whitesell. “What they are accused of doing is changing those dates from 1991, which reflected the year of their creation, to 1990.” Whitesell said they did that in order to hide the fact they were part of the original lot of about 1400 stolen prints in 1995.

According to Whitesell, Conchita Link Hayes was on parole for the original grand larceny conviction for which was paroled in 2001. This current arrest puts her in violation of that parole. She is expected to appear in court this Friday. Edward Hayes is incarcerated in the Dutchess County Jail and was arraigned yesterday. 0. Winston Link died in January 2001 at age 86.

RUSSIA-CHINA RAIL FREIGHT ALMOST A ONE-WAY STREET

MOSCOW, Russia — Exports account for 96 percent of all rail freight traffic between Russia and China, a Russian Railroad Ministry spokesman said today in the Russian news service Rosbalt. Since January 1, freight totaling almost 11 million tons, an increase of more than 10 percent over the same period last year was transported to China. At the same time, China exported 670,000 tons to Russia, an increase of 52 percent. Russian exports included timber, ferrous metals, and fertilizer. China sent back chemical products, oil, coke, and building materials.

TIME CAPSULE SEALED IN UP MUSEUM ARCHWAY

COUNCIL BLUFFS, Iowa — A time capsule was placed in a brick archway at the Union Pacific Railroad Museum 99 years to the day after the cornerstone for the building was laid. The plaque was placed by the Friends of the Museum. UP spokesman Mark Davis said there was no set future date to open it.

The capsule contains:

A letter from Dick Davidson, Chairman and CEO of Union Pacific

A letter from Thomas Hanafan. Four-term mayor of Council Bluffs

A copy of the book “Nothing Like It In the World” by Stephen E. Ambrose, which chronicles the construction of Union

Pacific’s original transcontinental line

A rail spike replica

A brass model of a Union Pacific SD7OM “flag” locomotive

Materials from the fundraising campaign conducted by the Friends of the Union Pacific Railroad Museum

A copy of the renovation plans

Commemorative postcards and cancellation stamp from the grand opening

List of museum volunteers and donors

The 2003 Council Bluffs Guide published by the Council Bluffs Area Chamber of Commerce

Photographs of the building during its decades of use as a public library

Photographs of the museum grand opening

The first two issues of “The Friends of the Union Pacific Railroad Museum Golden Spike” newsletter

The Union Pacific museum opened in this, its new location, May 10 after a multi-million dollar building restoration. The museum formerly was in UP railroad headquarters in Omaha.

CENTER FOR RAILROAD PHOTOGRAPHY & ART LOOKING FOR MATERIAL

MADISON, Wis. - The Center for Railroad Photography and Art is beginning “Representations of Railroad Work, Past and

Present,” a three-year, $125,000 educational, exhibit, and publishing program to interpret railroad labor and work history using photographs and individual case histories.

The Center plans to first collect images of workers, many of them historical, and catalog them on-line for reference. Second, to bring this visual history to the public, the center will produce a museum-quality traveling exhibition, accompanied by narration and a take-home brochure. Finally, the center will follow this exhibit with a book showing and explaining some of the standout images from the exhibit and the search. At an “in progress” gallery (click here to visit), the center is presenting examples of the types of images it is looking for in the first phase of the project. For additional information, contact the Center’s John Gruber at jgruber~execpc.com
JOHN S. INGLES, 1907-2003

SANTA ROSA, Calif. - John S. Ingles, 95, a career railroader and frequent photo contributor to Trains and Classic Trains magazines, died September 6 at his Santa Rosa home. He was the father of Trains and Classic Trains Senior Editor J. David Ingles. A railway-engineering graduate of the University of Illinois’ old Railway Mechanical School, John Ingles worked for many years for the Illinois Central and retired in 1968 as chief mechanical officer of the Detroit, Toledo & Ironton. He was a life member of both the Railway & Locomotive Historical Society and the Central Electric Railfans Association.

UP’S CHALLENGER WAS TAPPED TO PULL SPECIAL PASSENGER TRAIN TO OMAHA
OMAHA, Nebr. - Union Pacific announced on September 11 that its Challenger 4-6-6-4 No. 3985, the world’s largest operating steam locomotive, would pull a special passenger train filled with elected officials and civic leaders to Omaha September 24 and 25 for River City Roundup (RCR) rodeo activities. This is the first time UP has operated a special RCR train since 1991, which run capped 10 consecutive years of the operation, from 1982. This will be only the second time that 3985 has pulled a River City Roundup special; UP’s other steam locomotive, 4-8-4 No. 844, pulled the train seven times. (The 4-8-4 is currently undergoing overhaul and is expected to return to service next year.) The train was planned to depart Gering, Nebr., on September 24 and make numerous stops en route to Omaha. While in the Omaha area, the Challenger will be on public display in both Omaha and Council Bluffs, Iowa. The Challenger turned 60 years old this year.

AMTRAK OFFERS COMPANION TICKETS FOR RIDING ACELA EXPRESS

WASHINGTON, D.C. - Amtrak is offering a free companion ticket anywhere on its system when passengers enrolled in its frequent traveler program purchase two qualifying round trips, or four qualifying one-way trips, on Acela Express and/or Metroliner trains. Qualifying travel must be taken between September 8 and December 22 between the following city-pairs:

Boston (includes South Station, Back Bay, and Route 128), New York (includes Stamford, Conn., and Newark and Metropark, NJ), and Washington, D.C. (or New Carrollton, Md.). Other restrictions, including blackout dates on certificate redemption, may apply. Complete details are available online at http://www.amtrak.com.

CSX SET TO UPGRADE ATLANTA INDUSTRIAL PARK

JACKSON VILLE, Fla. - CSX Transportation yesterday announced it will begin trackwork that over the next two months will improve service to the Fulton Industrial Business District in metropolitan Atlanta, Ga. The work will include putting in 7000 new crossties, 1700 new switch ties, and a series of new track panels and turnouts. The district is home to more than 40 railroad customers.

FLORIDA TRI-RAIL AND THE LIGHTHOUSE JOIN FORCES

MIAMI, Fla. — The Lighthouse for the Blind and Visually Impaired is expanding its travel training program to include instruction on using The South Florida Regional Transportation Authority (TRI-Rail). Persons interested in learning more about this training should contact Elly du Pré at the Lighthouse at (305) 856-2288.

UP MUSEUM DIRECTOR CHOSEN

COUNCIL BLUFFS, Iowa — Union Pacific yesterday announced the appointment of Beth Lindquist as director of the Union Pacific Railroad Museum. Lindquist has extensive experience in facility management, marketing, and event scheduling and most recently held the position of general manager at the Mid-America Center in Council Bluffs. Lindquist has managed arena and convention center facilities since 1980, including 10 years at the Iowa State Center in Ames. She has guided the opening of five facilities in the United States and Canada, including the Mid-America Center.

More than 18,000 visitors have been to the museum since it’s re-opening in May. The Union Pacific Railroad Museum received a preservation award from the Iowa Historic Preservation Alliance in the public-large building category in late May.  The museum is located at 200 Pearl Street in downtown Council Bluffs, Iowa. It is open 10 a.m. - 4 p.m., Tuesday through Saturday. There is no admission charge.

CHAPPIE FOX DIES; CIRCUS HISTORIAN AND FORMER TRAINS EDITOR

Charles Philip Fox, known throughout Wisconsin and the circus world as “Chappie,” died of natural causes in Madison, Wis., September 12, 2003, at age 90. A guiding force in circus history, Fox also was a friend of TRAINS founder Al Kalmbach and served as one of  “TRAINS” editors from August 1946 through April 1947. It was part-time work for Fox—his “day job” from 1933 to 1959 was with railroad supply firm Prime Manufacturing, for which he became sales and purchasing director. He was also a lifelong preserver of wildlife and photography, beginning his camera work with horses and then adding circuses and trains. His photos have appeared in “Life,” “Outdoor Life,” and “National Geographic” magazines and his railroad photos have been published in “TRAINS” occasionally over the years.

A Milwaukee native, Fox made his true mark in circus history, helping establish the Circus World Museum (now a state historical society operation) in 1954 at Baraboo, Wis., site of the Ringling Bros. Circus winter quarters. He conceived the Great Circus Parade, Milwaukee’s annual big July event that ran from 1963 through 1973. The parade was revived in 1985 and still attracts thousands of viewers, and Fox helped in bringing it back. He was also a major driving force in the Great Circus Train, which annually transports historic circus vehicles on flatcars from Baraboo to Milwaukee for the parade. He rode every Circus Train, including this year’s on the Wisconsin & Southern. He wrote more than 30 books, many for children, and his first book about the circus, in 1948, was “Circus Trains.” Fox, a collector of antique circus wagons, served as the Circus World Museum’s executive director 1960-1972, and he helped add 125 wagons to the museum’s collection, which numbers more than 200 today.

UNION PACIFIC ACCORDED HONORS BY MAGAZINE

OMAHA, Nebr. — Union Pacific yesterday announced that it has been named one of the nation’s “100 Best Companies for Working Mothers” by Working Mother magazine, which just announced its 18th annual list. This is the second time the UP has been named.

“We are very honored that Working Mother has again named us to its prestigious list,” said Barb Schaefer, senior vice president of human resources for Union Pacific. “From child-care programs to flextime, we are very cognizant of the needs of today’s working mothers and working parents - and of the contributions they make to our company. We are committed to helping them succeed personally, and professionally.”
NEW BOOK TITLE

A short History of Florida Railroads by Gregg Turner is a new title from America’s leading publisher of local and regional history. 160 pages, 100 photos $24.99, ISBN: 0-7385-2421-2. Order from www.arcadia.com or call

1-888-313-2665.

PROGRAM MANIFESTS
UPCOMING CHAPTER PROGRAMS & EVENTS

OCTOBER — MONDAY the 13TH 7 PM. — Hal Greenlee will show videos he took recently on a trip to Pennsylvania and Maryland. Scenes include Steam Town, Strasburg RR, Maryland Scenic, High Speed Ace/a, and Gettysburg RR.

NOVEMBER — MONDAY the 10Th 6 PM. — Annual dinner meeting. Video of Cuban Railways taken by Chuck Billings. Both Chuck and Jerry Sheehan will provide commentary on their winter 2003 trip to Cuba. Scenes are included of Cuban life, their forms of transportation, the national railroads, and the steam trains that operate at their sugar mills.

CURRENT & UPCOMING FLORIDA EAST COAST EVENTS

DECEMBER — SATURDAY the 6TH 9am - 2pm. Train & Toy Show, Eau Gallie Civic Center, 1551 Highland Aye, Melbourne. Admission - $3.00. Children under 10 free with parent. (321) 453-4125.


